
 
 

 
FIRST SESSION — TWENTY-NINTH LEGISLATURE 

 

of the 

 

Legislative Assembly of Saskatchewan 
____________________ 

 

VOTES 

AND 

PROCEEDINGS 
____________________ 

 

No. 1 

 

Monday, November 30, 2020 

 

10:00 a.m. 

 

This being the first day of the meeting of the first session of the twenty-ninth legislature of the province of 

Saskatchewan for the despatch of business pursuant to a proclamation of His Honour the Honourable Russ 

Mirasty, Lieutenant Governor of the province, dated the eighteenth day of November, 2020, Michael D. 

Boda, Chief Electoral Officer, delivered to Gregory Putz, Clerk of the Legislative Assembly, a roll 

containing a list of names of such members as had been returned to serve in this legislature, as follows: 

 

Regina, Saskatchewan  

November 18, 2020 

 

To: Gregory Putz 

Clerk of the Legislative Assembly of Saskatchewan  

 

This is to certify that by reason of the dissolution of the Twenty-Eighth Legislative Assembly of the 

Province of Saskatchewan and by virtue of the Writs of Election dated the twenty-ninth day of 

September last and addressed to the hereinafter mentioned persons as returning officers for the 

provincial constituencies set opposite their respective names for the election of Members to represent 

the said provincial constituencies in the Legislative Assembly 

 

Those persons named herein below have been duly elected to represent the provincial constituency set 

opposite their respective names as appear by the returns of the said Writs deposited on record in my 

office. 
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PROVINCIAL CONSTITUENCY MEMBER ELECTED RETURNING OFFICER 
Arm River Dana Skoropad Anne Willner 

Athabasca Buckley Belanger Marlene Daigneault 

Batoche Delbert Kirsch Paul Siwy 

Biggar-Sask Valley Randy Weekes Howard Claypool 

Cannington Daryl Harrison Judy Valentine 

Canora-Pelly Terry Dennis Tami Vanin 

Carrot River Valley Fred Bradshaw Rose LeCuyer 

Cumberland Doyle Vermette Marlene Walkosky 

Cut Knife-Turtleford Ryan Domotor Helena Long 

Cypress Hills Doug Steele Beverly Dunham 

Estevan Lori Carr Anita Kuntz 

Humboldt-Watrous Donna Harpauer Kerry VanVaals 

Indian Head-Milestone Don McMorris John Kort 

Kelvington-Wadena Hugh Nerlien Sheila McLean 

Kindersley Ken Francis Beverley Obrigewitch 

Last Mountain-Touchwood Travis Keisig Heidi Spilchuk 

Lloydminster Colleen Young Terri Bruynooghe 

Lumsden-Morse Lyle Stewart Joyce Holland 

Martensville-Warman Terry Jenson Tracy Buechler 

Meadow Lake Jeremy Harrison Eunice Sergent 

Melfort Todd Goudy Darlene Thompson 

Melville-Saltcoats Warren Kaeding Kathy Adams 

Moose Jaw North Tim McLeod Andrea Braaten 

Moose Jaw Wakamow Greg Lawrence Cheryl Gamble 

Moosomin Steven Bonk Irene de Laforest 

Prince Albert Carlton Joe Hargrave Dave Lindenas 

Prince Albert Northcote Alana Ross Al Dyer 

Regina Coronation Park Mark Docherty Stephanie Molloy 

Regina Douglas Park Nicole Sarauer Rick Pannell 

Regina Elphinstone-Centre Meara Conway Shannon Rains 

Regina Gardiner Park Gene Makowsky Fred LaClaire 

Regina Lakeview Carla Beck Glen Munro 

Regina Northeast Gary Grewal Helen Sukovieff 

Regina Pasqua Muhammad Fiaz Catherine Strachan 

Regina Rochdale Laura Ross Vicky Bonnell 

Regina Rosemont Trent Wotherspoon Doug Leask 

Regina University Aleana Young Sandra Benson 

Regina Walsh Acres Derek Meyers Mike Nassachuk 

Regina Wascana Plains Christine Tell E. Guy Hughes 

Rosetown-Elrose Jim Reiter Laurie Gregory 

Rosthern-Shellbrook Scott Moe Ralph Epp 

Saskatchewan Rivers Nadine Wilson Joyce Kohle 

Saskatoon Centre Betty Nippi-Albright Andrew Allsopp 

Saskatoon Churchill-Wildwood Lisa Lambert Ernest Boyko 

Saskatoon Eastview Matt Love Danny Boyer 

Saskatoon Fairview Vicki Mowat Jean Berndt 

Saskatoon Meewasin Ryan Meili Lloyd Howey 

Saskatoon Northwest Gordon Wyant David Knight 

Saskatoon Nutana Erika, Ritchie Theresa Bree 

Saskatoon Riversdale Marv Friesen Rhonda Sader 

Saskatoon Silverspring-Sutherland Paul Merriman Heather Torvi 

Saskatoon Southeast Don Morgan Trish Thurgood-York 

Saskatoon Stonebridge-Dakota Bronwyn Eyre Gwen LaFond 

Saskatoon University Jennifer Bowes Brenda Stefanson 

Saskatoon Westview David Buckingham Roger Ryckenboer 
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PROVINCIAL CONSTITUENCY MEMBER ELECTED RETURNING OFFICER 
Saskatoon Willowgrove Ken Cheveldayoff Lorna Casavant 

Swift Current Everett Hindley Nora Tinant 

The Battlefords Jeremy Cockrill Ed Iwanchuk 

Weyburn-Big Muddy Dustin Duncan Marv Shirkie 

Wood River David Marit Debra Verhaeghe 

Yorkton Greg Ottenbreit Sandy Persick 

 

 

The members, having previously taken the oath and having subscribed the roll containing the oath, took 

their seats in the Assembly at 10:00 a.m. 

 

The Clerk of the Legislative Assembly informed the Assembly that he had received a communication from 

the Private Secretary to His Honour the Lieutenant Governor stating that His Honour would open the 

session at 10:00 a.m. today, Monday, the thirtieth day of November 2020. 

 

10:02 a.m. 

 

His Honour the Lieutenant Governor entered the Chamber and took his seat upon the Throne. 

 

The Hon. Donna Harpauer, Deputy Premier, then said: 

 

I am commanded by His Honour, the Lieutenant Governor, to inform you that he does not see fit to 

declare the causes of the summoning of the present legislature until later today, when the Legislative 

Assembly shall have elected a Speaker according to law. 

 

His Honour the Lieutenant Governor then retired from the Chamber. 

 

10:03 a.m. 

 

ELECTION OF SPEAKER 

 

Pursuant to the provisions of rules 41, 42, and 43, the Assembly proceeded to the election of a Speaker. 

 

The Clerk informed the Assembly that, pursuant to rule 43(1), the following members had declared their 

intention to stand as candidates for election to the Office of Speaker: 

 

Ms. Nadine Wilson, member for the constituency of Saskatchewan Rivers 

(Sessional paper no. 20) 

 

Mr. Mark Docherty, member for the constituency of Regina Coronation Park 

(Sessional paper no. 21) 

 

Mr. Randy Weekes, member for the constituency of Biggar-Sask Valley 

          (Sessional paper no. 22) 

 

Mr. Greg Ottenbreit, member for the constituency of Yorkton 

           (Sessional paper no. 24) 

 

Mr. Hugh Nerlien, member for the constituency of Kelvington-Wadena 

 (Sessional paper no. 25) 
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Ms. Lisa Lambert, member for the constituency of Saskatoon Churchill-Wildwood 

 (Sessional paper no. 26) 

 

Members then proceeded to cast their ballots. 

 

The Clerk, having been satisfied that the voting procedure had been completed, proceeded with the counting 

of the ballots. 

 

The Assembly recessed from 10:26 a.m. until 10:42 a.m. while the ballots were counted. 

 

The Clerk informed the Assembly that pursuant to rule 43(9) a second ballot would be necessary. He 

announced the list of candidates as follows: 

 

Mr. Mark Docherty, member for the constituency of Regina Coronation Park 

 

Mr. Hugh Nerlien, member for the constituency of Kelvington-Wadena 

 

Mr. Greg Ottenbreit, member for the constituency of Yorkton 

 

Ms. Nadine Wilson, member for the constituency of Saskatchewan Rivers 

 

Mr. Randy Weekes, member for the constituency of Biggar-Sask Valley 

 

Members then proceeded to cast their ballots. 

 

The Clerk, having been satisfied that the voting procedure had been completed, proceeded with the counting 

of the ballots. 

 

The Assembly recessed from 10:59 a.m. until 11:12 a.m. while the ballots were counted. 

 

The Clerk informed the Assembly that pursuant to rule 43(9) a third ballot would be necessary. He 

announced the list of candidates as follows: 

 

Mr. Mark Docherty, member for the constituency of Regina Coronation Park 

 

Mr. Greg Ottenbreit, member for the constituency of Yorkton 

 

Ms. Nadine Wilson, member for the constituency of Saskatchewan Rivers 

 

Mr. Randy Weekes, member for the constituency of Biggar-Sask Valley 

 

Members then proceeded to cast their ballots. 

 

The Clerk, having been satisfied that the voting procedure had been completed, proceeded with the counting 

of the ballots. 

 

The Assembly recessed from 11:28 a.m. until 11:40 a.m. while the ballots were counted. 

 

The Clerk informed the Assembly that pursuant to rule 43(9) a fourth ballot would be necessary. He 

announced the list of candidates as follows: 
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Mr. Mark Docherty, member for the constituency of Regina Coronation Park 

 

Ms. Nadine Wilson, member for the constituency of Saskatchewan Rivers 

 

Mr. Randy Weekes, member for the constituency of Biggar-Sask Valley 

 

Members then proceeded to cast their ballots. 

 

The Clerk, having been satisfied that the voting procedure had been completed, proceeded with the counting 

of the ballots. 

 

The Assembly recessed from 11:56 a.m. until 12:08 p.m. while the ballots were counted. 

 

The Clerk informed the Assembly that pursuant to rule 43(9) a fifth ballot would be necessary. He 

announced the list of candidates as follows: 

 

Mr. Mark Docherty, member for the constituency of Regina Coronation Park 

 

Mr. Randy Weekes, member for the constituency of Biggar-Sask Valley 

 

Members then proceeded to cast their ballots. 

 

The Clerk, having been satisfied that the voting procedure had been completed, proceeded with the counting 

of the ballots. 

 

The Assembly recessed from 12:24 p.m. until 12:35 p.m. while the ballots were counted. 

 

The Clerk informed the Assembly that Mr. Weekes, member for the constituency of Biggar-Sask 

Valley, had been elected to the Office of the Speaker. 

 

Mr. Weekes took his place at the chair where, standing on the dais, he addressed the Assembly as follows: 

 

I wish to express my grateful thanks and humble acknowledgement of the high honour the Assembly 

has conferred on me. While I leave the floor of this Assembly to take the Speaker's chair, I leave behind 

all political partisan biases in order that I may discharge with impartiality to all and to the best of my 

ability the various and important duties pertaining to the high office of Speaker.  

 

It will be my aim and duty to uphold the principles and traditions of the Assembly and secure for each 

member the right to express his or her opinions within the limits necessary to preserve decorum; to 

recognize the rights and privileges of the honourable members, the political groups, and the Assembly 

itself; to facilitate the transaction of the public business in an orderly manner; and, above all, to seek to 

be fair and impartial in the decisions you entrust to me. 

 

The Speaker then took the chair, and the mace was laid on the Table. 

 

The Assembly recessed from 12:45 p.m. until 2:00 p.m. 
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2:02 p.m. 

 

ROYAL APPROBATION AND CLAIM TO PRIVILEGES 

 

His Honour the Lieutenant Governor re-entered the Chamber and took his seat upon the Throne. 

 

The Speaker then addressed His Honour: 

 

 MAY IT PLEASE YOUR HONOUR: 

 

The Legislative Assembly has elected me to the Office of Speaker. If, in the performance of my duties, 

I should at any time fall into error, I pray that the fault may be imputed to me and not to the Assembly, 

whose servant I am. On behalf of the Assembly and its members, it is my duty to claim all their 

traditional rights and privileges, especially that they may have freedom of speech in their debates, 

access to your person at all reasonable times, and that their proceedings may receive from you the most 

favourable consideration. 

 

The Hon. Lyle Stewart, Provincial Secretary, then said: 

 

I am commanded by His Honour the Lieutenant Governor to declare to you that he freely confides in 

the duty and attachment of the Assembly to Her Majesty’s person and government. His Honour is 

confident that the Assembly’s proceedings will be conducted with wisdom and prudence and grants the 

Assembly’s claim to its traditional rights and privileges.  

 

I am commanded also to assure you that the Assembly shall have ready access to His Honour upon all 

reasonable occasions and that their proceedings, as well as your words and actions, will constantly 

receive from him the most favourable construction. 

 

SPEECH FROM THE THRONE 

 

His Honour the Lieutenant Governor was then pleased to open the session with the following speech: 

 

Mr. Speaker, Members of the Legislature, People of Saskatchewan. 

 

Welcome to the opening of the First Session of the Twenty-Ninth Legislature of the Province of 

Saskatchewan. 

 

My government wants to begin this session by saying thank you. 

 

Thank you to the people of Saskatchewan for working together to contain the COVID-19 pandemic. 

 

The last few months have been difficult for everyone in our province and there are still challenging 

days ahead. 

 

My government is urging everyone to continue to do what is necessary to limit the spread of COVID-

19. 

 

Follow the public health orders and guidelines. 

 

Practice physical distancing, wear a mask in public places, wash your hands frequently and limit your 

number of contacts. 
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We are dealing with the most serious health care crisis the world has faced in more than a century and 

few jurisdictions have been spared. 

 

Saskatchewan has fared better than many places because our citizens have responded in characteristic 

fashion — with determination, resilience, strength and compassion. 

 

My government is profoundly grateful for the courage and commitment of everyone working in our 

health care system. 

 

We have seen inspiring leadership at every level. 

 

In our health care system — doctors, nurses, technologists, pharmacists, cooks, cleaners, maintenance 

workers, and the students, volunteers and retirees supporting the effort. 

 

We are thankful to all those on the front lines providing essential services. 

 

The people working at grocery stores and other retail businesses, who have found new ways to serve 

their customers while protecting themselves and others. 

 

The workers delivering food and parcels to our homes. 

 

The truckers keeping our supplies moving, day and night. 

 

The utility workers ensuring we have power, heat and clean water. 

 

Farmers, ranchers and all those working in our food distribution system. 

 

Our first responders — police, firefighters, emergency medical technicians and paramedics. 

 

And our teachers, who have demonstrated their professionalism and dedication as they work to ensure 

our children can learn in a safe environment. 

 

We are also thankful to all those who have lent a hand during the pandemic. 

 

Everywhere, there have been quiet acts of kindness; solace and comfort provided in our moment of 

need. 

 

In every part of our province, the spirit of Saskatchewan has shone through once again. 

 

My government has worked to live up to that spirit in our response to the pandemic. 

 

Today, Saskatchewan is facing the most difficult moment of the pandemic to date. 

 

My government’s top priority during this session and in the coming weeks will continue to be working 

to reduce the spread of COVID-19. 

 

In recent days, new public health orders have come into effect, and more will be added if required. 

 

But throughout the pandemic, our best defense has been the selflessness and the vigilance of 

Saskatchewan people in following the good practices that protect themselves and others. 
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I am confident that will continue in the weeks ahead as we all work together to reduce the spread of 

COVID-19. 

 

At the same time as we are working to protect lives, my government is also taking steps to protect 

livelihoods. 

 

We can, and will, do both. 

 

My government has made historic investments to protect people and ensure our province can make a 

strong recovery. 

 

In our health care system, my government has invested in more personal protective equipment for front-

line workers, expanded testing capacity, and additional staff to carry out contact tracing. 

 

In education, my government has allocated more than $85 million, on top of a record budget investment, 

to ensure our children can study safely. 

 

There will be another allocation in December. 

 

Hundreds of new teachers, custodial workers and other staff have been hired, and nearly $15 million 

has been invested to enhance distance learning capacity and upgrade technology. 

 

My government has introduced a range of programs to support businesses and workers during the 

pandemic. 

 

These programs include the Saskatchewan Small Business Emergency Payment, which has provided 

$32 million to small and medium-sized businesses affected by the pandemic. 

 

In recognition of the extraordinary efforts staff are making in our long-term care facilities to keep our 

seniors safe, my government recently re-activated the Saskatchewan Temporary Wage Supplement 

Program. 

 

This program will provide a temporary wage top-up of $400 a month for two months to workers in 

long-term care facilities, personal care homes, integrated health care facilities and to home care workers 

providing care to seniors in their own homes. 

 

In the weeks ahead, my government will continue taking action to address both the health and economic 

impact of COVID-19 while continuing to prepare for the distribution of a safe and effective vaccine, 

which the federal government has committed to deliver early in the new year. 

 

ELECTION 

 

Saskatchewan is rising to the challenge of COVID-19. 

 

This was evident during the October 26th provincial election. 

 

Thanks to the efforts of Elections Saskatchewan and thousands of election workers, the people of 

Saskatchewan were able to vote safely in a fair and impartial election. 

 

Thank you to all the candidates who took part in the election and the many volunteers who worked on 

their campaigns. 
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Most of all, thank you to the people of Saskatchewan for taking the time to exercise the most 

fundamental right of citizenship. 

 

You have sent 61 dedicated members to this Legislative Assembly. 

 

I know each one of them is grateful for the trust and confidence voters have placed in them, and they 

are ready to go to work on behalf of their constituents and the entire province. 

 

COMMITMENTS 

 

My government was re-elected with a strong mandate based on a clear commitment — a commitment 

to build a strong Saskatchewan by supporting the economic recovery now underway, while ensuring 

life in our province remains affordable for everyone. 

 

A growing Saskatchewan. 

 

An affordable Saskatchewan, for families, seniors and young people. 

 

A strong recovery, strong economy, strong communities and strong families. 

 

And a fiscally responsible government, with a plan to balance the budget by 2024. 

 

These are the commitments my government made to the people of our province during the campaign. 

 

These are the commitments my government will honour throughout the duration of this Twenty-Ninth 

Legislature. 

 

My government also made a number of specific commitments during the recent election campaign. 

 

Over this term of office, my government will fulfill those commitments, starting in this legislative 

session. 

 

SUPPORTING A STRONG RECOVERY 

 

Thanks to the sacrifice and hard work of the people of Saskatchewan, our province is poised to make a 

strong recovery from the pandemic. 

 

That recovery is already underway. 

 

Today, Saskatchewan has the lowest unemployment rate in Canada. 

 

Merchandise exports are growing faster in Saskatchewan than in any other province. 

 

At an uncertain time, our economy has proven strong and resilient. 

 

As we continue to deal with the challenge of COVID-19, my government will take action to support 

the economic recovery, starting with fulfilling its campaign commitments. 

 

Beginning tomorrow, SaskPower will reduce electricity charges by 10 per cent for one year. 
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Everyone will benefit, including residential customers, farms, industry and businesses, and institutions 

such as schools, hospitals and universities. 

 

The rebate will save the people of Saskatchewan $260 million— money that can be reinvested into the 

economy to help drive the recovery. 

 

The government, not SaskPower, will bear the cost of the program. 

 

The first bill introduced in this Assembly will create the new Saskatchewan Home Renovation Tax 

Credit. 

 

Homeowners will be able to claim a 10.5 per cent tax credit on up to $20,000 of eligible home 

renovation expenses incurred between October 1st, 2020 and December 31st, 2022. 

 

Homeowners will save up to $2,100 on the cost of their home improvements. 

 

This new tax credit will save Saskatchewan homeowners about $124 million and provide a significant 

boost to the province’s construction sector. 

 

The Home Renovation Tax Credit will add to the positive economic impact of my government’s two-

year, $7.5 billion infrastructure plan that includes $2 billion in new stimulus funding. 

 

Across the province, my government is investing in new schools, hospitals, highways, utility projects 

and municipal infrastructure to stimulate our economy, create jobs and build a strong Saskatchewan. 

 

To manage infrastructure projects and assets more effectively, my government will create a new 

Ministry of SaskBuilds and Procurement. 

 

The new Ministry will oversee the development and implementation of standardized government 

procurement processes and information technology infrastructure, ensuring that Saskatchewan tax 

dollars go further in providing the best possible value for the lowest possible cost. 

 

My government understands that small businesses will play a crucial role driving the economic 

recovery. 

 

To encourage small businesses to invest in their operations, retain workers and hire new ones, my 

government will temporarily reduce the small business tax rate from two per cent to zero. 

 

The change will be retroactive to October 1st, 2020. 

 

By July 2023, the small business tax rate will be restored to two per cent. 

 

The reduction in the small business tax will cost $189 million— money that small businesses will invest 

back into the Saskatchewan economy to further drive a strong recovery. 

 

By providing a tax reduction during this challenging time, my government is reinforcing 

Saskatchewan’s reputation as the best place in Canada to start and grow a business. 

 

Of course, this has been and continues to be an extremely challenging time for Saskatchewan businesses 

and their employees. 
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Locally owned and operated businesses account for hundreds of thousands of jobs in our province. 

 

In addition to the jobs and opportunities they create, they sponsor events, youth sports teams and other 

community initiatives. 

 

There has never been a more important time to support Saskatchewan businesses and buy local. 

 

That is why my government invested $6 million in marketing campaigns to encourage Saskatchewan 

residents to support local businesses, including $1 million to the Together We Stand Saskatchewan 

campaign, sponsored by local Chambers of Commerce and other business organizations. 

 

Saskatchewan is a world leader in energy production. 

 

But the province’s oil and gas sector has been hit hard by a reduction in demand caused by the pandemic 

and the lingering effects of an international price war. 

 

Earlier this year, my government introduced a number of relief measures for the industry. 

 

Mineral rights scheduled to expire in 2020 were extended by one year. 

 

The industry portion of the Oil and Gas Administrative Levy was reduced by 50 per cent for this fiscal 

year. 

 

In May, my government launched the Accelerated Site Closure Program after the federal government 

announced it would provide $400 million for the reclamation of inactive wells in Saskatchewan. 

 

The program has been successfully launched and the economic and environmental benefits will be 

significant. 

 

To date, the program has engaged 250 Saskatchewan-based service companies. 

 

Up to 8,000 inactive wells and facilities will be cleaned up and 2,100 full-time jobs will be created. 

 

In the midst of this challenging year, Saskatchewan was blessed by our farmers producing one of the 

largest crops on record. 

 

My government will continue to support our growing agriculture industry through investments in 

research and innovation, through strong farm support programs, and by continuing to seek new markets 

for our products abroad. 

 

MAKING LIFE MORE AFFORDABLE 

 

Since 2007, Saskatchewan’s population has grown by nearly 170,000 people. 

 

This is the fastest rate of population growth the province has seen in more than 80 years. 

 

People have come to Saskatchewan from more than 170 countries around the world. 

 

New residents have moved to Saskatchewan, and more of our young people have chosen to stay in 

Saskatchewan, because they can build a good life here. 
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During this session, my government will work to ensure our province remains one of the most 

affordable places in Canada to live. 

 

We will continue to invest in key public services that support families and communities. 

 

During the last few years, my government has taken a number of steps to improve supports for people 

living with diabetes. 

 

We have expanded coverage for medications and supplies. 

 

We have broadened the province’s insulin pump program to include all individuals with Type 1 diabetes 

who are under the age of 25. 

 

But we can do more to improve care and reduce the financial burden for people with diabetes and their 

families. 

 

To that end, my government will expand eligibility under the Saskatchewan Insulin Pump Program to 

include all provincial residents. 

 

We will cover the cost of an insulin pump for everyone in Saskatchewan who needs one. 

 

My government will also pay for the cost of continuous glucose monitoring for children and youth 

under the age of 18. 

 

Continuous glucose monitoring, or CGM, is a relatively new technology that allows for the constant 

monitoring and measurement of glucose levels. 

 

CGM is particularly reassuring for parents, who can monitor their child’s glucose levels through the 

day, or even when their child is asleep. 

 

This program will benefit about 600 children in Saskatchewan. 

 

My government is grateful for our engagement with the diabetes care community. 

 

We are also listening to the families of children with Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD). 

 

When my government first came to office in 2007, the province was spending just $500,000 a year on 

services for people with ASD. 

 

Since then, we have increased funding by 24 times what it was — to $12 million a year. 

 

Two years ago, we delivered on a commitment to provide individualized funding to parents with 

children under the age of 6 who have been diagnosed with ASD. 

 

Today, about 500 children are receiving individualized funding. 

 

In the months ahead, that number will double. 

 

Beginning in 2021, children under the age of 12 who have been diagnosed with Autism Spectrum 

Disorder will receive $6,000 a year to cover the cost of individualized therapeutic supports. 
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My government continues to focus on ensuring Saskatchewan is the best place in Canada to live for 

people living with a disability. 

 

This effort includes making sure people who are deaf and blind can live in our communities with dignity 

and a sense of purpose. 

 

We have recently improved services for Deafblind people, working with the CNIB Foundation and 

Saskatchewan Deaf and Hard of Hearing Services. 

 

Funding has been provided to hire professionals who help Deafblind people navigate the world. 

 

During the next three years, my government will build on that progress with the hiring of three 

additional Deafblind intervenors, three new American Sign Language interpreters, another sign support 

professional and one additional case manager. 

 

Close to 150 people will benefit from the enhanced services. 

 

My government is also working to improve long-term care across the province. 

 

Fourteen new long-term care facilities have been built and a 15th is under construction in Meadow 

Lake. 

 

More than 700 front-line employees have been hired since 2007. 

 

But there are concerns about staffing levels. 

 

My government is responding by hiring 300 new continuing care aides to work in long-term care. 

 

Continuing care aides provide an essential service by helping long-term care clients with their mobility 

and personal care, their meals and their medication. 

 

When the new staff members are deployed, 180 will work in long-term care homes, 63 will strengthen 

existing home care services, and 57 will support expanded home care services in rural and remote areas. 

 

My government continues to have a cabinet minister focused on issues related to seniors and rural and 

remote health. 

 

That minister will also oversee mental health and addictions programming in our province. 

 

This is the first time in our province’s history a cabinet minister has been given this specific 

responsibility. 

 

This appointment is a demonstration of my government’s commitment to support those struggling with 

mental health and addictions challenges. 

 

This year, my government invested a record $435 million in mental health and addictions services — 

7.5 per cent of the entire health budget. 

 

Treatment capacity has expanded with a new specialized crystal methamphetamine treatment centre in 

Estevan. 
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New detox beds are available in Regina, Saskatoon, Moose Jaw, Prince Albert and North Battleford. 

 

Meanwhile, my government is introducing innovative initiatives that align with our Pillars for Life 

Suicide Prevention Plan, including a program to train a mental health first responder in every one of 

the province’s 744 schools. 

 

As we move forward, my government will continue to strengthen mental health and addictions services 

in Saskatchewan. 

We will also work to ensure young people have the opportunity to upgrade their education. 

 

My government will increase the Saskatchewan Advantage Scholarship by 50 per cent — from $500 

to $750 a year. 

 

The total amount offered under this scholarship over four years will increase from $2,000 to $3,000. 

 

We expect about 8,000 students in Saskatchewan will benefit each year. 

 

Students attending university and technical schools, along with those enrolled in Adult Basic Education 

and GED programs, can take advantage of the program. 

 

The Saskatchewan Advantage Scholarship will continue to be delivered as an income-tested program. 

 

My government is also working to ensure post-secondary students remain in Saskatchewan and start 

their career here after graduation by continuing to offer the Graduate Retention Program — the only 

program of its kind in Canada. 

 

The Graduate Retention Program provides up to $20,000 in income tax credits to post-secondary 

graduates who stay in Saskatchewan. 

 

Since it was introduced in 2008, more than 74,000 graduates have benefitted from the program. 

 

My government has always understood that we stand on the shoulders of our seniors as we work to 

make this province a better place. 

 

During this session, my government will take action to make life more affordable for seniors. 

 

First, we will significantly reduce the cost of ambulance calls for seniors by eliminating charges for 

inter-facility transfers and reducing the maximum cost of other calls by over 50 per cent — from $275 

to $135 per call. 

 

Second, we will increase the maximum benefit paid under the Seniors Income Plan to low income 

seniors. 

 

When my government was first elected in 2007, the Seniors Income Plan benefit was just $90 a month 

and had been frozen at that level for 16 years. 

 

Since then, my government has tripled the maximum benefit to $270 a month. 

 

Over the next three years, beginning in the 2021-22 budget, my government will further increase the 

maximum benefit to $360 a month — four times what it was in 2007. 
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My government is taking steps to strengthen two important institutions in our communities — the local 

rink and the veterans service club. 

 

Beginning in December, we are restarting the Community Rink Affordability program. 

 

The program will provide $2,500 a year to help cover the costs of operating rinks in villages, towns and 

cities. 

 

It is expected that 635 ice surfaces in 373 communities will be eligible to receive support under the 

program. 

The veterans service club is another important gathering point in our communities. 

 

In Saskatchewan, there are more than 160 Royal Canadian Legion branches and Saskatchewan Army, 

Navy and Air Force Veterans (ANAVETS) chapters. 

 

The clubs serve veterans and their families as well as the broader community. 

 

They play a crucial role in keeping memories of our veterans and their sacrifice alive and relevant for 

younger generations. 

 

Many clubs operate buildings that are in need of repair and upgrades. 

 

Two years ago, we introduced the Saskatchewan Veteran Service Club Support Program. 

 

The program is administered by the Royal Canadian Legion Saskatchewan Command and has been 

extremely well received. 

 

My government will increase the budget for the Saskatchewan Veterans Service Club Support Program 

from $100,000 to $1.5 million a year to ensure the province’s veterans service clubs can contribute to 

the well-being of their members and our province for many years to come. 

 

My government will also fulfill its campaign commitment to help families by adding 750 new childcare 

spaces over the next four years and by restarting the Active Families Benefit. 

 

Children benefit greatly from participation in sports and cultural activities. 

 

But those activities can be costly. 

 

Our government wants to help with those costs. 

 

The Active Families Benefit will provide families with under $60,000 annual income up to $150 per 

year per child or $200 for a child with a disability to cover the cost of participating in sports, arts or 

cultural activities. 

 

LEGISLATION 

 

This session, my government will introduce legislation to better protect Saskatchewan people. 

 

Amendments to The Residential Tenancies Act will allow those who have been sexually assaulted in 

their rental accommodation to unilaterally break a long-term lease. 
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This legislation aligns with an amendment made in 2017 that allows survivors of interpersonal violence 

to unilaterally break a long-term lease. 

 

Human trafficking is a scourge that ruins the lives of victims and their families. 

 

My government has consulted with the legal profession, police agencies and community stakeholders 

on how we can address this abhorrent crime. 

 

This session, my government will introduce The Protection From Human Trafficking Act. 

 

This legislation will enable victims to obtain expedited protection orders, allow for the tough 

enforcement of those orders, and provide civil remedies including the seizure of property and bank 

accounts and the suspension of driver’s licenses. 

 

KEEPING OUR FINANCES STRONG 

 

The COVID-19 pandemic has created a significant financial challenge for governments around the 

world, including here in Saskatchewan. 

 

Despite those pressures, my government’s fiscal foundation is strong. 

 

Saskatchewan has the lowest debt-to-GDP ratio among the provinces. 

 

Our Triple-A credit rating was recently affirmed by Moody’s Investors Service. 

 

Saskatchewan was the first province in Canada to table a budget during the pandemic and the only 

jurisdiction in Canada to release a four-year plan to balance its budget. 

 

That plan is on track. 

 

The Mid-Year Budget Update released last week by the Minister of Finance shows that Saskatchewan’s 

finances are already improving, with the provincial deficit declining by nearly $400 million since the 

budget was tabled in June. 

 

GROWTH PLAN 

 

There are many reasons to be optimistic about Saskatchewan’s economic future. 

 

Despite the pandemic, the fundamentals of the world economy have not changed. 

 

The world’s population continues to grow. 

 

People will need more food, more energy and more ideas on how to produce both. 

 

Our province is in a position to supply the food, fuel, fertilizer and innovation that a growing world 

requires. 

 

About a year ago, my government released a new Saskatchewan Growth Plan. 

 

We remain focused on meeting the ambitious targets in the Growth Plan. 
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Those targets include: 

 

Increasing the province’s population to 1.4 million by 2030; 

 

Creating 100,000 new jobs by 2030; 

 

Increasing exports by 50 per cent by taking greater control of our trade relationships and actively 

promoting Saskatchewan exports abroad; and 

 

Investing $30 billion in infrastructure over the next decade to enhance quality of life and drive growth 

in our province. 

 

STANDING UP FOR SASKATCHEWAN 

 

My government believes in a strong, united Canada, where every province and territory can contribute 

to our nation’s prosperity and progress. 

 

But we will always defend Saskatchewan within the Canadian federation and we will take our own road 

when federal policies work against the interests of our province. 

 

This month, the Premier appointed a Legislative Secretary with the job of examining how 

Saskatchewan can exercise and strengthen its autonomy within the federation. 

 

In September, Saskatchewan took our case against the federal carbon tax to the Supreme Court of 

Canada. 

 

My government believes the federal carbon tax is not only unconstitutional, it is also ineffective. 

 

Saskatchewan has its own climate change plan — Prairie Resilience — that will reduce greenhouse gas 

emissions while ensuring our sustainable industries can survive and thrive. 

 

We will continue to fight the federal carbon tax while implementing our own Prairie Resilience climate 

change plan. 

 

There are other areas where my government is exerting provincial autonomy. 

 

Traditionally, Saskatchewan’s Chief Firearms Officer has been appointed by the federal government. 

 

That changed earlier this year, when my government announced Saskatchewan would exercise its right 

to select our own Chief Firearms Officer to manage the program within Saskatchewan. 

 

This change will allow for the administering of federal firearms legislation in a sensible, prudent and 

reasonable manner, and give Saskatchewan citizens a voice as decisions about firearms are made in 

Canada. 

 

Right now, Saskatchewan has one international trade office, in Shanghai, China. 

 

Next year, we will open three more trade offices, in Japan, India and Singapore. 

 

The trade offices will be singularly focused on serving Saskatchewan businesses while promoting the 

province to potential investors. 
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My government has discussed with the federal government the possibility of assuming greater control 

over immigration in Saskatchewan. 

 

We continue to advocate for the sustainable industries that support thousands of Saskatchewan families 

while providing food and energy for a growing world. 

 

We are world leaders in agriculture, energy, mining, manufacturing and processing. 

 

Saskatchewan is making the world a better place. 

 

CONCLUSION 

 

Today, Saskatchewan is confronting a challenge that is unique in our lifetimes. 

But we have experienced adversity before. 

 

How we dealt with that adversity, and what it showed us about our character, should give us confidence 

in our ability to overcome. 

 

We know this to be true about the province we love. 

 

Saskatchewan is strong. 

 

Saskatchewan people are tough and resilient. 

 

We are steadfast and determined. 

 

We are compassionate and generous. 

 

We put others ahead of ourselves. 

 

We care for each other, come what may. 

 

This is our province. 

 

This is who we are. 

 

Inclined to hope. 

 

Optimistic by nature. 

 

This is how we have overcome adversity before. 

 

And it is how — together — we will do so again. 

 

We will prevail in Saskatchewan. 

 

We will get through this, stronger than ever. 

 

I now leave you to the business of the session, knowing that you will favourably discharge your duties 

and responsibilities. 
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May divine providence continue to bless our province and guide this Assembly in all of its deliberations. 

 

God bless Saskatchewan. 

 

God bless Canada. 

 

God save the Queen. 

 

 

2:38 p.m. 

 

PRAYERS 

 

TABLING THE RETURN TO THE WRIT 

 

The Speaker laid before the Assembly the lists of names received by the Clerk of the Legislative Assembly 

from the Chief Electoral Officer of members elected and returned to serve in this legislature. 

(Sessional paper no. 19) 

 

 

PRO FORMA BILL 
 

Moved by the Hon. Mr. Moe, that a bill respecting the administration of oaths of office be now introduced 

and read the first time.  

 

The question being put, it was agreed to and the said bill was, accordingly, read the first time. 

 

 

TABLING THE SPEECH FROM THE THRONE 
 

The Speaker laid before the Assembly a copy of the Speech of His Honour the Lieutenant Governor, which 

he had obtained in order to prevent mistakes. 

(Sessional paper no. 28) 

 

 

MOTION FOR CONSIDERATION OF SPEECH FROM THE THRONE 

 

On motion of the Hon. Mr. Moe: 

 

Ordered, That the speech of His Honour the Lieutenant Governor be taken into consideration on Tuesday, 

December 1, 2020.  

 

 

On motion of the Hon. Mr. Moe: 
 

Ordered, That this Assembly do now adjourn. 

 

The Assembly adjourned at 2:40 p.m. until Tuesday at 1:30 p.m. 

 

 Hon. Randy Weekes 

 Speaker  
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RETURNS, REPORTS, AND PAPERS TABLED 

 

The following papers were filed with the Clerk between September 29, 2020, which was the date of 

dissolution, and November 29, 2020: 

 

 

NO. 

 

RETURNS, REPORTS, AND PAPERS 

 

DATE TABLED 

1 Saskatchewan Party caucus: Financial statements for the year ended March 

31, 2020 

October 1, 2020 

2 New Democratic Party caucus: Financial statements for the year ended 

March 31, 2020 

October 1, 2020 

3 Carlton Trail College: 2019–20 financial statements October 27, 2020 

4 Cumberland College: Financial statements for the year ended June 30, 2020 October 27, 2020 

5 Great Plains College: Financial statements for the year ended June 30, 2020 October 27, 2020 

6 North West College: 

Financial statements dated June 30, 2020 

Payee information for the year ended June 30, 2020 

October 27, 2020 

7 Northlands College: Financial statements for the year ended June 30, 2020 October 27, 2020 

8 Parkland College: 

2019–20 financial statements 

Payee information for the year ended June 30, 2020 

October 27, 2020 

9 Saskatchewan Polytechnic: Payee disclosure report for the year ended June 

30, 2020 

October 27, 2020 

10 Saskatchewan Polytechnic: 2019–20 annual report October 27, 2020 

11 Southeast College: 2019–20 financial statements October 27, 2020 

12 Saskatchewan Teachers’ Superannuation Commission: 2019 dental plan 

annual report 

October 28, 2020 

13 Saskatchewan Teachers’ Superannuation Commission: 2019–20 annual 

report 

October 28, 2020 

14 Government of Saskatchewan: 2019–20 public accounts volume 2, general 

revenue fund details 

October 29, 2020 

15 Saskatchewan Apprenticeship and Trade Certification Commission: 

2019–20 annual report  

Supplementary financial information for the fiscal year ending June 30, 

2020 

October 29, 2020 

16 Technical Safety Authority of Saskatchewan: 2020 annual report November 16, 2020 

17 Technical Safety Authority of Saskatchewan: Safety Standards  

Agreement dated November 16, 2020 

November 16, 2020 

18 Doukhobors of Canada C.C.U.B. Trust Fund Board: 2019-20 annual report November 18, 2020 

19 Elections Saskatchewan: Writ of elections, twenty-ninth general election, 

dated November 18, 2020 

November 18, 2020 

20 Nadine Wilson: Correspondence—candidacy for Speaker, dated November 

19, 2020 

November 19, 2020 

21 Mark Docherty: Correspondence—candidacy for Speaker, dated 

November 19, 2020 

November 19, 2020 

22 Randy Weekes: Correspondence—candidacy for Speaker, dated November 

18, 2020 

November 19, 2020 
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23 Saskatchewan Association of Health Organizations: Payee details for the 

year ended March 31, 2020 

November 24, 2020 

24 Greg Ottenbreit: Correspondence—candidacy for Speaker, dated 

November 24, 2020 

November 25, 2020 

25 Huge Nerlien: Correspondence—candidacy for Speaker, dated November 

20, 2020 

November 25, 2020 

26 Lisa Lambert: Correspondence—candidacy for Speaker, dated November 

24, 2020 

November 25, 2020 

27 Provincial Auditor of Saskatchewan: Business and financial plan for the 

year ended March 31, 2022 

November 25, 2020 

 

 




